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Minutes of the 560th Meeting of the
Board of Governors

Thursday, June 24th, 2010 at 4:00 p.m.
Senate Boardroom, Robertson Hall     

	PRESENT:
	Mr. J. Shore, Chair
	Dr. R. O’Reilly Runte
	Ms. G. Samson-Verreault

	
	Ms. M. J. Binks
	Mr. G. Buss
	Dr. J. Chinneck

	
	Mr. H. Gray
	Mr. G. Green
	Dr. L. Heslop

	
	Mr. G. Hyder
	Mr. R. Jackson
	Ms. V. Klein

	
	Mr. F. Ling
	Mr. C. McKenzie
	Ms. K. Phillip

	
	Mr. B. Richardson
	Prof. N. Rowe
	Mr. A. Tattersfield

	
	Mr. B. Tippins
	Mr. A. Vered
	Mr. B. Wolfenden

	
	
	
	

	STAFF:
	Ms. A. Bauer
	Ms. S. Blanchard
	Mr. D. Boyce

	
	Mr. I. Calvert
	Mr. P. Chesser
	Ms. C. Foy

	
	Mr. E. Kane
	Dr. K. Matheson
	Dr. P. Ricketts

	
	Ms. E. Springer
	Mr. T. Sullivan
	Mr. D. Watt

	
	
	
	

	REGRETS:
	Dr. A. Carty
	Dr. A. Chowaniec
	Mr. B. Dickie

	
	Mr. E. Halliwell
	Mr. B. Hobin
	Ms. V. Hudson

	
	Ms. M. Keyes
	Mr. S. Mullin
	Prof. P. Rankin

	
	Mr. M. Robinson
	Ms. B. Smyth
	Ms. J. Teron


OPEN SESSION

Call to order and Chairman’s Remarks

The Chair called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m.  
 Question Period – No questions were raised.  

1.  ITEMS FOR ACTION
1.1. Approval of Agenda
The Chair requested permission to re-order the agenda to allow for the President’s report to be presented following approval of the Minutes.  It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Ling that the agenda be approved, as amended.  The motion carried.  

1.2
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting (559th) and business arising 

The Minutes of the 559th meeting were distributed prior to the meeting.  It was moved by Mr. Richardson and seconded by Mr. Wolfenden that the minutes be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.
2. ITEMS FOR DELIBERATION

2.1
Report of Standing Committees
2.1.1
Community Relations and Advancement
The Chair of the Community Relations and Advancement Committee provided an update on the committee’s activities.  He congratulated University Advancement, Student Support Services and University Communications for their hard work and accomplishments during the past year.  
i) Minutes of meetings
The minutes of the 79th meeting were provided for information.

2.1.2
Governance
i) Board Committee Structure
The Chair indicated that a review of other Ontario university committee structures was undertaken by the Governance Committee in the winter.  Results revealed that Carleton is at the upper end in terms of numbers of standing committees.  In their deliberations, Governance Committee has considered various structures and submitted a proposal to Executive Committee who studied the recommendation and supports the following structure:  

· Audit and Finance be combined into one committee
· Community Relations, Nominating and Building Program remain as standing committees

· Governance to continue as a standing committee for one more year

· Human Resources to be folded into Executive Committee

Executive Committee is comprised of the chairs of each committee.  As the amount of committees will be reduced, there will be less representation on Executive Committee. It is suggested that additional members be appointed to Executive Committee to ensure appropriate representation.

It was moved by Mr. Robinson and seconded by Mr. Wolfenden that the Board Committee structure be revised as follows:  Executive (to including the functions of Human Resources), Audit & Finance, Community Relations, Building Program, Nominating and Governance; and that the Executive Committee appoint up to two additional members to serve on the committee to ensure representational views.  The motion carried.

ii) Bylaw Revisions
A copy of the proposed bylaw revisions were circulated to the Board in early June.  It was noted that Executive Committee, at its 620th meeting held on June 15th, 2010 made further revisions to the section on Board Membership to include the Past Chair as a member of Executive Committee.
It was moved by Dr. Heslop and seconded by Mr. Tippins that the revised Board of Governors Bylaws be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.
iii) Statement of General Duties, Fiduciary Responsibilities and Conflicts of Interest

The University Secretary reported that it is considered a best practice to ensure that these types of obligations are drawn to the attention of Board members regularly and the best way to do that is to have the members sign the Statement  which confirms that they have read, understand and agree to abide by the terms of the policy.    Currently, the Statement is distributed at the beginning of the meeting cycle and a signature is not required.

It was moved by Mr. Vered and seconded by Dr. Chinneck that the Statement be revised as presented.  The motion carried.

iv) Minutes

Minutes of the 7th meeting were circulated for information.  
2.2
Amendments to the Retirement Plan
The Director (Pension Fund Management) reported that an analysis of the Carleton University Retirement Plan shows that the University faces material increased contributions to the Minimum Guarantee Fund as a result of recent poor returns in the capital markets and solvency regulations.  These contributions put pressure on the financial stability of the Plan. The Pension Committee has researched a number of possibilities for managing this situation, including changes to the benefit design, funding policy, and investment policy.  
She reviewed the projected financial position of the Plan at July 1, 2010.   Projections show that the Plan will be in a deficit position both on a going-concern basis and a solvency basis.  Projected special payments by the University to amortize these deficits are between $15 and $25 million starting at July 1, 2011.  The Ontario government announced limited funding relief measures that apply to the first valuation filed after the announcement of the measures.  For Carleton, this will be the July 1, 2010 valuation.  The measures include a one-year deferral of special payments and permission to use a 10-year amortization schedule for solvency special payments instead of the usual 5-year schedule.  This measure requires the consent of Plan members and retirees. 

The Pension Committee recommends that both these measures be used.  This means that the special payments will commence at July 1, 2011 instead of at the valuation date of July 1, 2010.  Steps to secure member consent to the second measure will be taken through a series of written communications and information sessions.  Contributions will continue until the earlier of 10 years or until such time as special payments to the Plan cease.  The contributions will be to the Minimum Guarantee Fund. Future excess surpluses (after reserves are restored) will be shared between the Members and the University pro-rata based on the additional contributions to the Minimum Guarantee Fund.  
The Pension Committee analyzed a number of possible options for managing the funding pressures in the Plan.  The review included possible changes to the benefit design and contribution rates.  The Committee looked at a number of possible changes to the design of the pension benefit; however, none significantly improved the financial position of the Plan in the short term and had no impact on special payments.  The Committee also analyzed the impact of increasing employee contributions to the Plan by 2%.  This change would increase employee contributions by about $3.4 million and have an immediate impact on the financial position of the Plan and on University special payments which would decrease by the same amount.  The Committee recommends that employees make additional contributions to the Plan effective July 1, 2011 to coincide with the date that the University will begin to make special payments

It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Robinson:

THAT there be an increase members’ contributions, effective July 1, 2011, by 1.7% of pensionable earnings up to the Year’s Maximum Pensionable Earnings (YMPE) and 2.4% above the YMPE capped at 2% of pensionable earnings; and

THAT effective July 1, 2012, make the early retirement reduction factors used in calculating Minimum Guarantee pensions equal to the actuarial equivalent factors currently being used to calculate Money Purchase pensions for those members under age 55 at the effective date of the change.  
The motions carried with two members abstaining.

Deferred members are members of the Plan who have terminated employment with the University but have chosen to leave their funds in the Plan.  In recognition of the fact that deferred members continue to receive the benefit administration and investment services provided to employees, an administration fee of 0.25% of the value of the deferred members’ Money Purchase accounts is levied annually.  The Pension Committee recommends that this charge be increased to 1.0% annually.  It is estimated that this change will result in a transfer of approximately $350,000 from the accounts of deferred Members to the Minimum Guarantee fund.  This charge does not apply to Plan members who are of eligible retirement age at their date of termination.  The effective date of the change is July 1, 2011.

It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Hyder that the administration fee be increased for current and future deferred members, who are not of retirement age at the date of termination, from 0.25% to 1.00% of the Money Purchase Component Account balances effective July 1, 2011.  The motion carried with two members abstaining.
2.3
University Senate

2.2.1
Report of the Actions of the University Senate
Members of the Board received the report on the activities of the Senate for the period ending May 28th, 2010.    
3.
ITEM FOR INFORMATION
3.1
Report from the Chair 
The Chair expressed his appreciation for having worked so closely with Carleton University during the last eleven years.  The Board, the Administration including faculty and staff all contribute greatly to make Carleton University what it is today.
3.2
Report from the President
Board members received a brochure entitled “23 Great Things About Carleton 2009-2010”.  In early spring, the President asked Governors to write down what they thought was extraordinary at Carleton University and results overwhelming indicate that the location and campus setting is rated highest by far.

It was explained that Carleton University has been exploring the feasibility of bringing football back to Campus.  University Advancement has been working diligently to secure funding and with Board approval, it is expected that there would be a football team by September 2012.  All funding would be from external sources with no pressure on the University’s budget.

It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Hyder that the Board of Governors supports the reinstatement of football on the recommendation of the Senior Administration when they confirm that the commitment enabling a satisfactory plan for a financially sustainable program and necessary improvements to physical facilities have been achieved.  The motion carried unanimously.  

Board members recognized the great generosity of the members of the football committee with gratitude.

4.
OTHER BUSINESS 
There being no further business, the Open Session was concluded at 5:15 p.m.
END OF OPEN SESSION
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